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25 May 2021 
 

Dear Mr Osborne, 

 

Thank you for your Regulation 28 Report of 22 April 2021 addressed to the Minister of State 

for Prisons following the inquest into the death of Kelly Hewitt on 18 December 2018. I am 

responding as Director General for Prisons. 

 

I know that you will share a copy of this response with Ms Hewitt’s family, and I would like 

first to express my sincere condolences for their loss. 

 

You have expressed concern that members of staff described a lack of mental health 

support available to prison officers during the inquest and you have advised that the 

provision of mental health support for prison staff should be reviewed. 

 

I take these concerns very seriously and I am pleased to inform you that we have made 

substantial progress in improving support for prison staff since the sad death of Ms Hewitt. 

 

We now employ an Employee Psychological Support Services Clinical Lead who has 

responsibility for policy, strategy and clinical standards, making sure that the provision of 

mental health support services for staff is appropriate, accessible and effective. This 

qualified practitioner draws on expertise from a range of contracted and partner 

organisations to deliver an enhanced mental health support offering for our employees. 

 

“Reach Out, Saves Lives” staff suicide prevention campaign 

In September 2020, working with the Samaritans and the Zero Suicide Alliance, we 

launched a 12-month high-profile staff suicide prevention campaign. The campaign publicly 

demonstrates our commitment to creating a world where fewer people die from suicide, 

including our staff, and that we will not shy away from addressing difficult mental health 

subjects. Backed by the Lord Chancellor and me, the campaign is active in all prisons and 

encourages staff to “connect” with each other and to access sources of support in times of 

need, and provides employees with educational tools that better equip them to assist one 

another. 

 

Proactive support for staff: Reflective Sessions and learning opportunities 

All senior managers are to be routinely offered a proactive and preventative mental health 

support service called Reflective Sessions, and these are also being made available to staff 



more generally, including all prison officers. These sessions, delivered by a qualified 

counsellor from our Employee Assistance Provider, aim to reduce the possibility that staff 

will experience adverse wellbeing or mental ill health effects due to the challenges of their 

role and to help them to reflect on the more rewarding aspects of prison work. Roll out is 

progressing well since the launch in January 2021. Group reflective sessions are a common 

way for this initiative to be delivered – encouraging open dialogue between colleagues 

about mental health matters to break down the stigma and drive cultural change. 

 

From May 2021 we are also working in partnership with Remploy to provide learning 

opportunities for operational and policy leads on the latest workforce mental health research 

and clinical insights. The aim is to build our capability and make sure that policy design and 

operational delivery planning consider and are sensitive to the psychological impact of our 

work on individuals. 

 

As coronavirus restrictions ease, we will reinstate onsite mental health and resilience 

training workshops covering topics like suicide and self-harm awareness, bereavement, 

dealing with trauma and managing stress and depression. 

 

Confidential support available  

HMPPS provides a 24-hour helpline staffed by counsellors to provide advice and support on 

any personal or work-related matters via its Employee Assistance Provider. For staff who 

have suffered a work-related trauma, Cognitive Behavioural Therapy and Eye Movement 

and Desensitisation Therapy (EMDR) are also available. 

 

Post Incident Care Policy Review 

Our Post Incident Care Policy is currently being reviewed. The purpose of the policy is to 

clarify the roles and responsibilities of all internal and external stakeholders following 

traumatic incidents. Fast-track post trauma clinical interventions are already available 

through our occupational health and employee assistance programme providers and critical 

peer support roles such as prison Care Teams and Trauma Risk Management (TRiM) 

practitioners. The revised policy will set out mandatory actions for prisons following 

incidents and require additional training and support to be in place for staff in peer support 

roles to ensure that we are delivering responsive and high-quality support. 

 

Thank you again for bringing your concern to my attention. I trust that this response 

provides assurance that this is an issue that we take very seriously, and that appropriate 

action is being taken in prisons. 

 

Yours sincerely 

Director General for Prisons  
 




